

Im/moral healthcare: HIV and universal health coverage in Indonesia

Sharyn Graham Davies ^a, Najmah ^b

a Director of the Herb Feith Indonesia Engagement Centre, Monash University, Melbourne, Australia. *Correspondence:* sharyn.davies@aut.ac.nz

b Lecturer in Public Health, Sriwijaya University, Palembang, Indonesia

Abstract: *In 2014, Indonesia reinvigorated its commitment to the provision of a universal health care system by introducing the National Health Insurance Program (Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional, JKN), with the aim of increasing access to health care for all sectors of society. A key question that emerges in the current climate is: how can Indonesia ensure people can access HIV health care? This question is critically important given Indonesia is on the verge of passing a law criminalising all sex outside of marriage. If passed, anyone presenting with HIV will be suspected ipso facto of involvement in criminal activity (e.g. them or their partner having sex outside of marriage and/or using intravenous drugs). In this environment, preventing transmission of HIV from mother to child becomes more difficult. In exploring these issues, we argue that, in a time of populist morality, Indonesia must give significant attention to how universal health coverage can prevent HIV transmission, particularly from mother to child. We offer three key strategies for Indonesia to implement in this regard: removing health care provision from a moral framework; de-idealising the category of woman; and repositioning shame and stigma around HIV.* DOI: 10.1080/26410397.2020.1785377

Keywords: Indonesia, universal health coverage, HIV, Islam, sexual and reproductive health, populist morality, kinships of shame

Introduction

Indonesia's renewed commitment to providing all citizens with universal health coverage (UHC) is a laudable goal. With high health inequality, UHC has the potential to radically transform the well-being of not only Indonesians living in extreme poverty, but also those who go into debt to pay for health care. Indonesia faces significant challenges, though, in delivering UHC, particularly given its population size and geographic spread. With the scheme currently running in deficit, and more people expected to pay for services, it is timely to reflect on how UHC will assist people living with HIV, especially women of reproductive age. This reflection is particularly apt given moves in Indonesia to criminalise sex outside of marriage.

In 2018, there were an estimated 220,000 women living with HIV in Indonesia,¹ and most of these women were of reproductive age (15–49 years). The HIV prevalence rate among women of reproductive age was 0.3%.¹ Estimates suggest that in 2013, around 20,000 Indonesian women living

with HIV were pregnant.² Sadly, in 2016, just over 10% of these pregnant women accessed prevention of mother to child transmission (PMTCT) services.³ PMTCT services, if started early in the pregnancy and continued through birth and subsequent months, can reduce the risk of a baby contracting HIV from 50% down to 5% or less.⁴ Of all babies who contract HIV and who do not receive antiretroviral treatment, half will die before the age of two.⁴ New HIV infections among women of reproductive age, who are outside key populations (e.g. not injecting drugs or working in the sex industry), are growing in Indonesia, in part because this group is erroneously considered not at risk of contracting HIV. Consideration is thus needed for how UHC will both prevent HIV transmission, especially from mother to child, and provide HIV health care more generally across Indonesia.

In this article, we use primary and secondary data to explore two seemingly irreconcilable developments in Indonesia. The first is Indonesian's endorsement of UHC. The second is the populist

morality movement, which is making it increasingly dangerous, indeed in some places a criminal offence, to have sex outside of marriage, among other things. When sexuality is penalised, people can no longer safely access reproductive health care. Inability to access health care is particularly distressing for pregnant women living with HIV.

The article is divided into eight substantive sections, with an additional introduction and conclusion. We initially outline methods used to collect data, and then provide general discussion around UHC before introducing the country of focus, Indonesia, and examining the populist morality movement impacting sexual and reproductive health in the nation. Next, we explore the introduction and implementation of UHC in Indonesia. We then address HIV in the nation, with specific examination of the transmission of HIV from mother to child. In concluding we offer three strategies for Indonesia to implement in order to better provide HIV health care: remove HIV health care provision from a moral framework; de-idealise the category of “woman”; and reposition shame and stigma around HIV.

Materials and methods

The data collected for this article stem from two main sources. The first source is a literature review of extant material, in both English and Bahasa Indonesia, regarding three key issues in Indonesia: the development and implementation of UHC; the populist morality movement; and HIV. All secondary material was sourced via the internet. Given that revitalisation of UHC began only in 2014, there is limited secondary data on UHC in Indonesia. Nevertheless, we sourced material from various governmental and non-governmental organisations and numerous other reports and articles as identified. Similarly, regarding the populist morality movement, secondary data were sourced from policy releases, media and academic articles. In respect to HIV, there is a plethora of information about Indonesia and we sourced data from Ministry of Health reports, World Health Organization reports, UNAIDS reports, as well as academic publications. Here we note, though, that relying on statistics on HIV in Indonesia is problematic for various reasons, including that many people are never tested, and we stress that all figures must be assumed as estimates only.

We collected primary data on two key aspects for this article. All data were sourced following a

feminist participatory action research framework. We chose this framework because it allows for consideration of multiple perspectives of women’s lives, including consideration of gender, race and class.⁵ Feminist participatory action research is a productive methodology to use for research into women’s health. For instance, it emphasises the importance of creating partnerships for open dialogue.⁶ Building trust with participants is integral to this research to allow people to express their beliefs and understanding, something feminist participatory action research incorporates. Acknowledging people as the “real knowers” of their own situation, and the solution-makers for the challenges they face, are core values of this methodology.⁷

Both authors collected primary data to inform this article. The first source of primary data collected concerns Indonesia’s populist morality movement (explained below). Through interviews and focus groups, material was gained about how particular moral issues, such as sex outside of marriage, are commonly perceived in Indonesia. Interviews and focus groups were also conducted with policewomen tasked with ensuring moral order, investigating their knowledge about various acts and the provision of health care for what is popularly framed as immoral behaviour (e.g. should access to antiretroviral medicine be provided if someone contracted HIV through criminalised activities?). We recognise the ownership of information among women and use “knowledge” here, rather than “perception”, to reflect women’s investment in their own knowing. These data were augmented by the collection and examination of social media content, such as postings on Facebook, Instagram and Twitter.⁸

The second source of primary data collected was from focus groups with 18 HIV-positive mothers who shared stories about their HIV journeys. Participants were provided space to discuss their experiences and to develop tools to enable access to prevention of mother to child transmission services. In addition to research with mothers, triangulation of data was undertaken with 26 health workers (12 midwives, 11 doctors, 2 obstetricians, and 1 paediatrician), and 9 NGO workers, as well as 12 HIV stakeholders. To collect data from these sources a combination of methods was used including informal interviews, focus group discussions, and participatory visual methods.⁹ Throughout research, pregnant women proved highly motivated to access services, but it was external

factors, such as discrimination by healthcare professionals, that made it difficult for them to receive HIV care. In drawing together both the primary and secondary data, which were collected between 2014 and 2018, a powerful argument can be made compelling Indonesia to provide HIV care to mothers, especially considering the populist morality movement. While these data sources are integral to our analysis, given the scope and word limit of this article we only provide snapshots of this data.¹⁰

Full ethics approval was granted for this project. The Auckland University of Technology Ethics Committee gave permission on 7 March 2017 (Reference No. 17/22) and the Research Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine, of Sriwijaya University gave permission on 15 March 2017 (Reference No. 39/keprsmhfkunsri/2017). Informed consent was obtained from each participant, and the authors have securely stored the signed consent forms. Further information is available regarding data collection methods.^{8, 11}

Universal health coverage

In efforts to address the enormous health inequalities evident across the globe, the United Nations passed a landmark resolution in 2012 endorsing universal health coverage (UHC).¹² UHC strives to provide everyone with health care regardless of their financial position. It aims to do this by having all those who can afford it, pay premiums (usually as part of general income tax), and this collective pool of money is used to pay for health care for those too poor to pay premiums. As the World Health Organization (WHO) further explains, UHC aims to provide people and communities with the “promotive, preventive, curative, rehabilitative and palliative health services they need, of sufficient quality to be effective, while also ensuring that the use of these services does not expose the user to financial hardship”.¹³ WHO also notes that UHC will address three aims: ensuring equity in access to health services whereby everyone who needs services can receive them, not only those who can pay; ensuring that health services are of good enough quality to improve the health of those receiving them; and protecting people against financial risk, ensuring the cost of using services does not put people at risk of financial harm.¹³

UHC is a good idea not just because almost four billion people globally do not receive the essential

health care they need, but because another 100 million people fall into extreme poverty each year trying to access it.¹⁴ In Southeast Asia, nearly one-third of households have to borrow money or sell assets to afford health care.¹⁵ Investing in health care makes good economic sense. Indeed, health improvements drove a quarter of full income growth in developing countries between 2000 and 2011.¹⁶ At this rate of return, every US \$1 invested in health would produce US\$9–US \$20 of growth in full income over the 20 years from 2013.¹⁶ Reducing or eliminating out-of-pocket spending is critically important to promote access to health services and to health workers, and to prevent impoverishment for vulnerable populations, including those affected by HIV.^{17, 18}

Of relevance to this article is the importance of UHC vis-à-vis sexual and reproductive health. Sexual and reproductive health services need to be accessible and of high quality, and available without discrimination, coercion or violence. Investing in comprehensive sexual and reproductive health services through UHC enables women and girls, who are often the most marginalised members of a community, to lead fulfilling and healthy lives. Maternal, new-born and child survival improve rapidly with equitable health financing through UHC.¹⁹ In particular, UHC is needed to address HIV, including the prevention of transmission from mother to child.

While countries such as Indonesia have vocally supported UHC and put measures in place to enact it, challenges loom. Countries are grappling with issues such as how to ensure coverage of the informal sector to make UHC truly universal, and how to develop a financially feasible benefit package responsive and appropriate to diverse health challenges. Public financing is essential for UHC to cover people who cannot contribute financially, but nations often struggle to increase government resource generation and allocation to health, and to enact efficient spending. At 3.1% of GDP, Indonesia’s total health expenditure levels are among the lowest in the world,²⁰ meaning significant shortfalls are inevitable. Some countries, though, have managed improvements. For example, Mexico moved toward UHC by increasing public spending on health by an average of 5% annually from 2000 to 2006.²¹ A further challenge, particularly for lower-income countries, is to ensure that healthcare services can be provided. For instance, even if there is enough funding, it is often uncertain if there are sufficient highly

trained doctors, midwives, and indeed hospitals, to provide health care.²² For these reasons and more, Indonesia is facing significant challenges in implementing UHC. Before specifically examining UHC in Indonesia, we provide some context with regard to the country itself.

Indonesia in context

Indonesia has a population of 264 million people, with a rapidly growing middle-class. There are 633 ethnic groups, speaking 580 languages, living across more than 6000 inhabited islands.^{23, 24} There are also six recognised religions, with almost 88% of the population adhering to Islam. While these numbers are impressive, they mean implementing a universal health coverage system is challenging.

It is not just the sheer expanse and diversity of the country that makes health care delivery difficult. High levels of poverty persist, with around 43% of Indonesians living on less than US\$2 a day.²⁵ Poverty means people cannot pay taxes, reducing further the budget the government has to provide health care. Moreover, in a decentralised, highly bureaucratic country, there are few penalties for people outside the public sector who are financially able but unwilling to contribute to a health care scheme.^{26–28} Further, while in theory a decentralised system might make a country responsive to culture-specific health care needs, this has not been the case. In Indonesia, decentralisation has resulted in challenges in the relationship between citizens and state, leading to negative implications for health financing and service provision.^{26, 27}

Following democratic reform in 1998, decentralisation became a tool for the government to quell long-standing secessionist movements. In 2002, East Timor was granted full independence. In 2005, Aceh received special autonomy, allowing it to enact *sharia* laws, which we discuss below. Continuing separatist movements are occurring in Indonesia, notably in Papua.²⁹ With Indonesia battling such movements, the provision of health care in such places is woeful. HIV prevalence had risen in Papua to 2.3% of the population by 2013, compared with 0.4% for the rest of Indonesia.³⁰ Inequality and decentralisation are two primary reasons why implementing universal health care is difficult in Indonesia.

Indonesia has successfully tackled enormous social challenges before, though. In 1945, as

President Sukarno declared Indonesia's independence, less than 1% of the population was literate.³¹ By 1980, this percentage had risen to 70%, due in large part to the implementation of a national education system.³¹ In 2019, around 95% of the population had some level of literacy.³² In life expectancy, too, Indonesia has made dramatic progress. When President Sukarno was forced to resign in the mid-1960s, average life expectancy was just 52.³³ By 2015, average life expectancy was 67 for men and 71 for women.³⁴ Indonesia thus has experience in dramatic social change, and with solid political will, it could achieve UHC. There is, however, an additional challenge making the adoption of UHC difficult, and this is the current populist morality movement driving the criminalisation of behaviours such as sex outside of marriage.

Populist morality in Indonesia

One of the factors making UHC difficult to implement in Indonesia in relation to sexual and reproductive health is the increasing populist morality movement taking hold of the country. As such, it is important to understand this dynamic in Indonesia in order to push for UHC and the provision of HIV health care. Populist morality is a term developed to frame current events in Indonesia driving the criminalisation of all sorts of activities, including private consenting sexual activities, on the basis of morality.³⁵ There is such widespread support for moves to criminalise moral issues (e.g. blasphemy, adultery), that there are laws to this effect currently as of July 2020 before the courts.³⁶

Morality has always been of concern in Indonesia, as elsewhere. However, for much of the twentieth-century sexuality was not of primary focus for either government or the security sector. Due to its Dutch colonial legacy, homosexuality was never made illegal in Indonesia, unlike in Singapore and Malaysia where British colonial law was adopted.³⁷ Homosexuality was removed from the register of mental health disorders in 1993,³⁸ and to this day homosexuality is not a criminal offence.³⁹ While lack of criminalisation did not mean homosexuality was supported, it did mean that it was easier to provide healthcare services to key groups, particularly in response to the HIV epidemic.

When Indonesia introduced democracy as its political system in 1998, foreign NGOs increased

their involvement in health care issues such as HIV.⁴⁰ Democracy also enabled lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) activists and allies to focus attention on the need for HIV health care.⁴⁰ New laws were ratified providing sexual rights for women. For instance, marital rape became an offence in 2004.⁴¹ But all this progress started coming undone in 2008, and increasingly so from 2016.

After a decade of democratic reform, conservative elements in Indonesia grew progressively anxious about what they framed as the liberalisation and Westernisation of Indonesian values and morals.⁴² There were increasing calls for the criminalisation of sexuality in its broadest sense. The first major tangible effort to criminalise private consenting adult sexuality was the ratification of an anti-pornography law in 2008.⁴³ This law frames pornography as

“pictures, sketches, illustrations, photos, writing, voice, sound, moving pictures, animation, cartoons, conversations, movements of the body, or other forms through a variety of communication media and/or performances in public which contain obscenity or sexual exploitation which violates the moral norms in society”.⁴⁴

The law has been liberally used, including being exploited by the government and police to harass and persecute sex workers and the LGBT community.^{45–47}

With the anti-pornography law paving the way, in 2016 more overt moves were made to criminalise sexuality, in particular LGBT sexuality. Precipitating what became known as the “LGBT Crises”, government minister Muhammad Nasir publicly stated in January 2016 that universities must uphold standards of “values and morals” and should not support organisations promoting LGBT activities.^{38, 48} This statement was shortly followed by Indonesia’s then vice-president Jusuf Kalla rejecting UN funding earmarked to support work on ending stigma, discrimination and violence towards LGBT people.³⁸ In effect, funding for HIV prevention was radically reduced.

By 2019, the increasing persecution of LGBT people had widened to include moves to criminalise all sex outside of marriage. Currently before the courts (July 2020) is a bill that will criminalise all sex outside marriage, alongside other draconian changes.⁴⁹ In addition, the populist morality movement has caused a delay in passing a law criminalising sexual violence.³⁵ In a letter sent to President

Widodo in August 2019, signed by Vice President Ma’ruf Amin in his capacity as Chair of the Indonesian *Ulama* Council, the President was told that if the bill to criminalise non-marital sex passes, “your name will be written in history with golden ink”.⁴⁹ The *Ulama* Council, an umbrella organisation for many Islamic groups, has issued various *fatwa* (religious rulings) against homosexuality, claiming “homosexuality, whether lesbian or gay, and sodomy is legally *haram* [forbidden] and a form of crime [sic]”.⁵⁰ Ma’ruf’s dual role is no coincidence; his appointment as vice-president was precisely because of his Islamic credentials. As Ma’ruf’s homophobia reveals, Indonesia’s populist morality movement is intimately linked to the country’s increasing Islamisation.^{51, 52}

As Indonesia moves towards a more conservative form of Islam,⁵³ the provision of health care is constricted for many groups. For instance, during our research we heard of numerous people denied access to the national health insurance scheme on the basis of addiction. While we could not find any specific policy to this effect, people told us that if hospital staff knew or suspected they were using intravenous drugs they were disqualified from accessing treatment. A cited reason for this disqualification was that it was their own fault they contracted HIV and therefore the limited medical resources should be reserved for “innocent victims”. We also met people living with HIV who were denied access to medication because medical professionals blamed them for their “immoral” behaviour. A further example of constriction is seen at Tangerang District Hospital, south of Jakarta, which has become the first hospital outside of Aceh to formally implement Islamic *sharia* legal principles.^{54, 55} This hospital recommends that in order to receive care, female patients be veiled and accompanied by a *mahram* (male relative).⁵⁵ Placing moral conditions on who receives care detrimentally impacts those deemed immoral; we see this precisely in the fact that people who contract HIV through sex work or intravenous drug use are often denied care because medical practitioners consider it their fault that they contracted HIV. Indonesians living with HIV are positioned *ipso facto* as immoral and populist morality thus makes accessing health care difficult. Given that sex outside of marriage may soon be criminalised, it is difficult to envisage how Indonesia will provide universal health coverage, especially in relation to sexual and reproductive health, in such an environment. If sex outside of

marriage is criminalised, unmarried people will not, or will be not be able to, purchase condoms, thus increasing the risk of contracting HIV.

Universal health coverage in Indonesia

The need for universal health coverage in Indonesia cannot be overstated.^{56, 57} Each day, 50 women die from cervical cancer.⁵⁸ More than 10 million people are living with diabetes, giving Indonesia a diabetes prevalence rate of 6.2%.⁵⁹ Of all Indonesian men, 65% smoke, making it unsurprising that cardiovascular disease was responsible for 37% of deaths in Indonesia in 2016, with stroke the leading cause, followed by coronary heart disease.³⁴ Furthermore, the maternal mortality rate in Indonesia is around 126 deaths per 100,000 live births, higher than other Southeast Asian countries such as Thailand (40 deaths) and Malaysia (20 deaths).^{60, 61} To improve these health statistics, Indonesia introduced a revamped universal health care system.

In January 2014, Indonesia reinvigorated its commitment to the provision of health care by introducing the National Health Insurance Program (*Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional*, JKN). JKN is a contribution-based social protection mechanism whereby some people contribute for their own coverage and other people's contributions are covered by the state.^{62, 63} As with any universal health care scheme, Indonesia must focus on ensuring equal access,⁶⁴ especially for marginalised communities.²¹ JKN crystallised efforts made by various unions and other groups over the previous five decades to introduce universal health care.²⁷ JKN aims to keep some healthcare services with strong public health benefits, such as vaccinations, “free”, meaning that people who are not able to regularly pay contributions will still be entitled to these services. JKN must focus on accommodating cultural and religious diversity with flexible and adaptive implementation features and quick evidence-driven decisions based on changing needs. It has been suggested that JKN has moderately reduced inequality in access to health care in Indonesia.⁶⁵

JKN has grown rapidly in Indonesia and now ostensibly covers more than 203 million people, the largest single-payer scheme in the world.⁶⁵ There are gaps in provision, however. The informal sector dominates Indonesia's workforce (58%, or a total of 74 million workers). With only 31 million JKN members from this segment, an estimated 40 million people working in the informal sector

are missing from JKN enrolment.⁶⁵ Overall coverage is still low for children aged less than 9 years, especially those younger than 4 years, for whom coverage is less than 30% for the poorest groups.⁶⁵ There is an urgent need to accelerate treatment for children, especially children living with HIV.⁶⁶

Given the inability of the government to collect premiums from those who can afford them, and the inability of many to pay premiums, financing JKN in Indonesia is difficult and the scheme is running in debt.⁶⁷ Indeed, due to low incomes, more than 96 million Indonesians are currently beneficiaries of the Premiums Assistance Recipient scheme (*Penerima Bantuan Iuran*). These recipients have their healthcare premiums covered by the state budget. But even for people who can afford to pay, due to various inefficiencies, 40% of all JKN non-state contributions remain uncollected. There are no mechanisms in place compelling people to pay premiums if they are not employed by the state.²⁸ If Indonesia does not increase collection of premiums, the government may place a further cap on how much health care is covered,⁶⁸ raise premiums, and/or cut services.⁶⁹ Research suggests that out-of-pocket payments are the most regressive way of financing the health system, placing particular burdens on the most marginalised.^{70, 71} Whatever option is taken, the most vulnerable will likely be negatively impacted, and this includes people living with HIV.

HIV in Indonesia

Indonesia currently has the fastest growing HIV epidemic in Southeast Asia, and there is low retention in care.⁷² In 2018, it was estimated that almost 640,000 Indonesians were living with HIV, giving Indonesia an HIV prevalence rate of 0.4%.¹ In 2018, 46,000 people were newly infected with HIV, and 38,000 died from HIV-related causes.¹ Indonesia's first case of HIV was reported in 1983.^{73–75} During the 1990s, prevalence remained low but grew amongst certain groups. Amongst *waria* (transwomen)⁷⁶ sex workers, prevalence grew from near 0% in 1991 to 8% by 1995.⁷⁷ From around 2000, there was a marked increase in HIV rates among injecting drug users, with one in every two testing positive for HIV.⁷⁸ By 2016, prevalence amongst *waria* sex workers had grown to 25%.⁷⁹

HIV has remained concentrated in key groups in Indonesia. In 2016, HIV prevalence was 29% among people who inject drugs, and 5% among

female sex workers.⁷⁹ In 2019, it was estimated that 50% of men who have sex with men in Jakarta were living with HIV.⁸⁰ In areas such as Papua, the general prevalence rate is around 2.3%,³⁰ with some estimates suggesting 56% of female sex workers in the central highlands of Papua are living with HIV.³⁰ Worryingly, in 2018, only 51% of people living with HIV in Indonesia knew their status.¹

In 2018, 17% of people living with HIV in Indonesia were on antiretroviral therapy (ART).¹ In other words, of the estimated almost 640,000 people living with HIV, half a million people were not receiving the medical care they needed. ART figures were slightly higher for children, with 22% on treatment.⁸¹ In Indonesia, ART is theoretically free, but patients are supposed to pay a registration fee and hospitalisation costs when needed.⁸² More problematic is the lack of services. Clinics are often located far from people's homes, and clinics frequently run out of medicine.⁸³ Further, viral load testing is not widely available and CD4 testing, which counts a type of white blood cell, is not always conducted among those on ART.^{10, 84} Without these services, health care for people living with HIV remains unsatisfactory.

In addition to a lack of services, other challenges to providing HIV care in Indonesia remain. A first challenge is the decentralisation of government, discussed above, which means there is no clear, efficient overarching framework for addressing HIV. A second challenge is that very little money is channelled into HIV health care. In 2016, Indonesia allocated only 3.1% of GDP towards total health care,²⁰ far below Japan at 10.1% and Vietnam at 6.6%.⁶³ In 2014, all money spent on HIV in Indonesia was US\$107 million, just under half (43%) of this coming from international sources, and only 1% of the total was spent on key population prevention.⁵⁶ Despite JKN including the provision of integrated HIV programmes,^{78, 85} and the Global Fund offering a new funding model to help finance HIV prevention and treatment,⁸⁶ funding shortfalls remain significant. Over half of useable funding comes from private and foreign sources.⁷⁹ However, given the populist morality movement explored above, foreign funding ear-marked for HIV prevention has reduced.⁸⁷

A third challenge facing Indonesia is the lack of HIV awareness, and indeed awareness of sexual health in general. Sex education is not part of the school curriculum in Indonesia,^{88–90} which explains why only around 10% of 15–24-year-olds

have comprehensive knowledge of HIV prevention and treatment.^{3, 91} Lack of understanding is further compounded by ignorance at the highest levels. In 2015, a senior Indonesian Minister said second-hand clothes could spread HIV.⁹²

A fourth challenge in providing HIV health care in Indonesia relates to cultural barriers. HIV is often seen as something people contract as punishment for acting immorally. Within this framework, it is hard to elicit support from the community for HIV prevention and treatment. In addition, there are potential negative consequences for people doing precisely the things that would reduce HIV transmission. For instance, in many provinces, sex work is a criminal activity and during our fieldwork we heard of cases where a condom was admissible in court as proof of a sexual transaction. Such cases provide a disincentive to using condoms. Despite these challenges, Indonesia must prioritise HIV prevention and care, not least among pregnant women living with HIV.

HIV, mothers and children in Indonesia

The Indonesian Ministry of Health estimated that around 20,000 pregnant women were living with HIV at any one time between 2013 and 2017.^{2, 93} This number represents a 25% increase from 2012, when it is estimated that 12,000 pregnant women were living with HIV.² This figure excludes Papua, where it is estimated that in 2013, 3% of all pregnant women were living with HIV.^{2, 94}

Pregnant women have a high chance of passing HIV on to their baby through vertical transmission during pregnancy, childbirth and breastfeeding.⁹⁵ Without treatment, if a pregnant woman is living with HIV the likelihood of the virus passing to her child ranges from 15% to 45%.⁹⁶ However, anti-retroviral treatment and other interventions can reduce this risk to below 5%.⁹⁶ Treatment must continue after birth but it is often out of reach for new mothers. For instance, poor women may not be enrolled in public health schemes and thus they will not be able to pay for a caesarean delivery, which would reduce the chance of HIV transmission to the child.⁹⁷ Caesarean delivery is expensive, especially when combined with post-delivery recovery. The cost of caesarean delivery in Indonesia is around US\$1000, while vaginal delivery is around US\$200.⁹⁸ In addition, milk formula, which is recommended for mothers living with HIV, substantially increases the economic burden.^{97, 99}

To prevent transmission, pregnant women should be tested for HIV. Unfortunately, in Indonesia only around 28% of pregnant women receive an HIV test.⁶⁶ If the HIV test is positive, women must receive antiretroviral treatment. However, in 2018 only 15%, or 1818 pregnant women, received antiretroviral treatment to prevent the transmission of HIV to their child.¹ In 2018, only 1% of HIV-exposed infants in Indonesia were tested for HIV before eight weeks of age.³

In 2018, 18,000 children aged 0–14 were living with HIV in Indonesia.¹ The cohort of children under 4 years old accounted for 2% of all Indonesians living with HIV.¹⁰⁰ Of these children living with HIV, only 22% were receiving antiretroviral treatment.¹ To add to their trauma, many of these children will become orphans. In 2018, 310,000 children aged 0–17 were living as orphans due to HIV.¹ In order to reduce the number of orphans, and to prevent the transmission of HIV from mother to child, Indonesia has a lot of work to do. Given reinvigorated efforts to ensure UHC, and the restrictions populist morality is having on health care efforts, what strategies should Indonesia implement to ensure UHC can effectively prioritise HIV prevention and care?

Strategies for HIV prevention and care through UHC

Integrating HIV prevention and care into UHC presents significant challenges in Indonesia.¹⁰¹ To guide Indonesia through this process we offer three strategies to promote inclusion of HIV through UHC. In particular, we focus on strategies that will help prevent transmission of HIV from mother to child and provide HIV care to both. Further, we offer strategies not based on provision of care or funding *per se*. Rather, we recognise the centrality of culture and the wider socio-political context; all the condoms in the world are of little benefit in preventing HIV if people refuse to wear them for fear of criminal repercussions. Culture and the political environment shaping it are crucial considerations. The strategies we propose are: removing health care provision from a moral framework; de-idealising the category of “woman”; and reframing shame and stigma around HIV.

Removing health care provision from a moral framework

Indonesia’s health care provision is currently contingent on a moral framework. Indeed, during

fieldwork, we were told by people with addiction that they were prevented from accessing the national health insurance scheme on morality grounds. The moral framework is implemented even within the police service, where policewomen must undergo a virginity test to prove their fidelity and hence morality.⁸ This moral framework has been particularly detrimental to HIV care. While statistics show that in 2014, men who have sex with men registered the highest incidence rate (23%) of all groups, they received only 0.05% of total HIV funding allocation.⁵⁶ While HIV care receives limited funding in general, it can be surmised that an additional reason men who have sex with men receive limited consideration is because they are deemed to participate in immoral behaviour.

The level of social and political persecution and harassment has increased dramatically for Indonesia’s LGBT community since 2014. Indeed, at the peak of the LGBT crises in early 2016, people were avoiding outreach clinics for fear of being targeted, and this meant they could not access essential antiretroviral medicine.⁸⁷ Some research has even found that involvement with an HIV-related organisation is associated negatively with retention in care for HIV-positive men who have sex with men, and transgender women.¹⁰² In consideration of the bill currently under debate that would criminalise all sex outside of marriage, Indonesia must consider the detrimental impact this bill will have on HIV transmission and care.

People with HIV are positioned in Indonesia as being *ipso facto* immoral (e.g. they have likely participated in sex outside marriage and/or intravenous drug use). This positioning needs to be reframed. There are many levels where reframing is desirable. HIV must be seen as a health issue, not a moral issue. Behaviours, such as sex outside marriage and drug use, must be seen as precisely that, behaviours, not issues of morality to be criminalised. Living with HIV must be removed from moral connotations. Such removal can be started by showing that everyone is susceptible to HIV, for instance through blood transfusions, doctors reusing syringes, vertical transmission, and from a spouse. Normalising HIV transmission away from high risk activities can help destigmatise HIV.

Our first strategy, then, for ensuring HIV health care through UHC is uncoupling HIV health care from morality. More broadly, Indonesia must take a harm reduction approach to HIV care. In order for UHC to deliver HIV health care, there

must be no criminalisation of consenting adult sexuality. What this will look like in practice needs further research, but Indonesia must ensure people are able to access HIV care without moral penalties.

De-idealising the category of “woman”

Risky heterosexual sex was thought to cause 47% of new HIV infections in 2016.¹⁰³ Through this mode, new HIV infections increased from 6623 people living with HIV in 2010, to 17,754 people living with HIV in 2016.¹⁰⁰ Women of reproductive age from non-key populations were thought to be the largest cohort of new HIV infections in Indonesia between 2016 and 2019.¹⁰⁴ Why are rates among this group growing? An answer to this question was revealed in our research: women are considered, and often consider themselves, impossible recipients of HIV. This impossibility comes from the idealisation of women in Indonesia. Women are conceptualised, as indeed women are largely conceptualised globally, as primarily concerned with being good wives and mothers, perpetually nurturing and innocent of all bad deeds in the world (c.f. Najmah¹¹). In Indonesia the most common way to refer to women is as *Ibu Rumah Tangga* (housewife). This appellation implies their first duty is as manager of the household, providing for the welfare of husband and children. As *Ibu Rumah Tangga*, women cease to exist as individuals who may have sex outside marriage and/or use drugs. Further, *Ibu Rumah Tangga* are imagined to be married to faithful husbands.

In de-idealising the category of “woman”; Indonesia can earnestly address HIV prevention, especially prevention of mother-to-child transmission. Indonesia can also provide effective HIV care. What our research has shown is that while part of the issue is the inability of mothers to see themselves as recipients of HIV, a bigger issue in the increasing prevalence of HIV among mothers is the inability of society in general, and the medical industry in particular, to see mothers as recipients of HIV. Many mothers in our research are in fact empowered to demand HIV tests, safe delivery of their babies, and antiretroviral medication. The difficulty is that doctors and nurses refuse to treat them.^{105, 106} Part of this refusal is lack of knowledge about HIV among medical personnel, and part of it is a lack of facilities to provide care. But part of this refusal is that testing pregnant women for HIV appears unnecessary; the assumption made by many medical staff is that pregnant

housewives cannot possibly have HIV. A further part of this refusal stems from medical staff feeling that offering an HIV test suggests that the mother has acted immorally.¹⁰⁷ This “face saving” will become more acute if sex outside of marriage is criminalised.

Our second strategy, then, is a de-idealisation of the category of “woman”, including as wife and mother. This de-idealisation will enable women to be full participants in their HIV health care. This de-idealisation will also remove the insinuation of immorality, enabling doctors to ask difficult, embarrassing questions. This de-idealisation may also empower women to demand men wear condoms during sexual intercourse (cf. Davies¹⁰⁸). Acknowledging women as recipients of HIV, and acknowledging women as empowered to undertake their own HIV care if resources are available, are important steps in ensuring UHC can provide HIV health care. We can further extend this de-idealisation of women to enable them to be precisely good wives and mothers. For instance, a de-idealisation does not mean that women stop being good wives and mothers. On the contrary, in order for them to be such, they need to be able to demand HIV tests, demand medication, demand HIV care for their children, and demand knowledge about a husband’s infidelities.

Repositioning shame and stigma around HIV

It has been estimated that over 50% of vertical HIV transmissions globally can be attributed to the cumulative effect of shame and stigma.⁶⁶ But can we reposition these affects to make them driving forces for HIV health care provision? Shame, in particular, we think has real potential for invigorating HIV health care provision through UHC.

Shame is a key organisational principle in Indonesian society.¹⁰⁹ Shame has profound power to pull people into its remit and direct action accordingly. One way of understanding shame’s pull is through the notion of kinships of shame. To draw on Benedict Anderson,¹¹⁰ kinships of shame are a way of thinking about shame as something that not only impacts the person in question, but all those within a kin relationship, be that direct familial relationship or as citizens in an imagined community. We can illustrate kinships of shame through the following example. In 2014, then Indonesian President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono trended globally on Twitter for several days after he announced moves to eliminate direct elections for all lower levels of government.¹¹¹ The initial

Twitter hashtag was #ShameOnYou, calling the President out for his disregard for Indonesia's democratic political system. Of note, though, was the fact that the hashtag quickly changed to #ShamedByYou. What the semantic change reflects is that Indonesians felt the President had not shamed himself only, but importantly shamed all Indonesians. All connected people were brought into the orbit of shame.

Given the organisational force of shame, we suggest as our third strategy the utilisation of shame to ensure UHC can provide HIV health care across Indonesia. To be sure, shame is debilitating, making it particularly hard, for instance, for women to report sexual violence.¹¹² Associated with shame is humiliation, which can leave residues of bitterness and irrationality. But we think shame can be repositioned as a proactive force. Examples of this repositioning of shame sprinkle our fieldwork. For instance, pregnant women living with HIV loudly declared their status upon arrival at the maternity ward, showing that good mothers demand a caesarean section. To their shame, hospitals turned many such women away, either out of vocalised fear that they would contract HIV, or because they said they lacked facilities to care for pregnant women with HIV.¹⁰ This shame must be attached solely to the medical profession, not to women being good mothers. Such a repositioning of shame can be effective for mandating hospitals to provide quality HIV care, insisting on broad-scale HIV education with gender-sensitive and non-discriminatory approaches, and demanding that government prioritise HIV health care through UHC. It is possible that through this repositioning of shame, its flipside can be developed. This flipside is dignity. If women are empowered through demonstrating they are sourcing care for their family, resulting senses of dignity can be used to encourage other women to demand HIV care.

Conclusion

In this article, we have argued for the culturally sensitive implementation of universal health coverage (UHC) across Indonesia to address the country's growing HIV epidemic. While material resources are needed to implement UHC, we have shown that without sufficient detail to cultural aspects, HIV prevalence will continue to grow in Indonesia. We have thus made a case for Indonesia to implement three strategies to ensure UHC can attend to the challenges of HIV prevention

and care: removing health care provision from a moral framework; de-idealising the category of "woman", which can empower women to claim the ideal wife and mother role by accessing HIV care; and repositioning shame and stigma around HIV.

Sexual and reproductive health and rights are included in every nation's UHC package and Indonesia is no exception. These health services must be available to all, and no one should be excluded, especially those who are marginalised and/or criminalised.¹¹³ A key recommendation the 2017 review of the national health sector response to HIV in Indonesia by the World Health Organization states that collaborative engagement with, and support from, key populations is needed to support government efforts to prevent and treat HIV.¹¹⁴ In short, governments must work with communities to set priorities.¹¹⁵ Sadly, however, Indonesia is currently approaching health care from a populist morality base, which is increasing, rather than decreasing, HIV harm.

If Indonesia proceeds with the current populist morality movement that is shaping health policy, HIV prevalence will continue to grow. Criminalising sex outside of marriage will not stop people having sex, but it will stop people seeking health care. People who are at higher risk of HIV or living with HIV, and who are criminalised and stigmatised, already face significant social and legal barriers when it comes to accessing health services.¹¹⁶ Moreover, Indonesia's National AIDS Commission was dissolved in 2017 and all its activities incorporated into the Ministry of Health, making care less available. Added to this, civil society support for HIV prevention and treatment has become irregular. Civil society is no longer a key partner when it comes to shaping the national health agenda. Indonesia's populist morality movement is making it difficult to reduce HIV-harm through universal health coverage, and the current morality-based health care provision will result in increasing HIV prevalence. Basing health care on morality is immoral, we argue, and we thus end with a plea for Indonesia not to criminalise consenting adult sexuality, but rather to ensure its provision of UHC can work towards an HIV-free Indonesia.

Further research should investigate tangible ways Indonesia can work toward providing universal health coverage for HIV. A first limitation of this article, then, is that it does not provide a road map in this respect. With Indonesia's turn to morality, whereby ethical behaviour is prescribed as the

way to achieving a better life, moralised decision-making prioritises health care for some and not others. Unpacking how morality can be used to access health care could be one way forward, if morality cannot be removed from health care provision. A second limitation of this article is that it does not discuss financing models, and these are crucial to both the development and implementation of any strategy aimed at improving HIV health care. We hope further research will thus explore financing models. A third limitation of the article is that it does not detail specific strategies for de-idealising the category of “woman”. Future research should develop evidence in support of such a de-idealisation strategy, including reference to the intersectionality of women vis-à-vis HIV health care.

Acknowledgements

Thank you to all the participants who engaged with our research. Thank you also to the anonymous reviewers who made incredibly helpful and insightful comments. And finally thank you to Lisa Melville.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

ORCID

Sharyn Graham Davies  <http://orcid.org/0000-0001-5348-4051>
Najmah  <http://orcid.org/0000-0002-7370-9702>

References

- UNAIDS [Internet]. Country Indonesia: overview. Geneva: UNAIDS; 2018 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://www.unaids.org/en/regionscountries/countries/indonesia>.
- Ministry of Health (Indonesia MoH). National action plan of prevention of mother to child transmission (PMTCT) Program, Indonesia 2013–2017. Geneva: MoH; 2013 .
- UNAIDS. Start free stay free AIDS free progress report 2017 [Internet]. Geneva: UNAIDS; 2017 Figure 4 [cited 2020 May 19]. 84 p. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/JC2923_SFSFAF_2017progressreport_en.pdf
- UNAIDS. Children and HIV: fact sheet [Internet]. Geneva: UNAIDS; 2016; [cited 2020 May 19]. 4 p. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/FactSheet_Children_en.pdf.
- Lykes M, Hersh-Berg RM. Participatory action research and feminism: social inequalities and transformative praxis. In: Hesse-Biber SN, editor. Handbook of feminist research: theory and praxis. Thousand Oaks (CA): Sage; 2012. p. 331–167.
- Ponic P, Reid C, Frisby W. Cultivating the power of partnerships in feminist participatory action research in women’s health. *Nurs Inq*. 2010;17(4):324–35.
- Reid C, Frisby W. Continuing the journey: articulating dimensions of feminist participatory action research (FPAR). In: Reason P, Bradbury H, editors. Sage handbook of action research: participative inquiry and practice. London: Sage; 2008. p. 93–105.
- Davies SG. Skins of morality: bio-borders, ephemeral citizenship and policing women in Indonesia. *Asian Stud Rev*. 2018;42(1):69–88.
- Mitchell CM, Sommer M. Participatory visual methods in participatory visual methodologies in global public health. *Glob Public Health*. 2016;11(5–6):521–7.
- Usman N. My baby deserves love, not HIV: enabling HIV-positive Indonesian women to access prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV services [PhD]. Auckland: Auckland University of Technology; 2019. 220 p.
- Najmah. Harapan ibu positif HIV di Palembang: ‘Aku ingin anakku bebas dari HIV’ (Hope of HIV positive mothers in Palembang: “My child is free-HIV”) [Internet]. Sriwijaya Post (Indonesia). 2017 Dec 4: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 4 screens]. Available from: <http://palembang.tribunnews.com/2017/12/04/harapan-ibu-positif-hiv-di-palembang-aku-ingin-aanakku-bebas-dari-hiv>
- United Nations General Assembly. Resolution A/67/L.36 global health and foreign policy. Geneva: General Assembly; 2013. Available from: https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/67/81
- World Health Organisation [Internet]. Health financing: what is health financing for universal coverage. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2020 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 2 screens]. Available from: https://www.who.int/health_financing/universal_coverage_definition/en/
- World Health Organisation and the World Bank. Tracking universal health coverage: 2017 global monitoring report [Internet]. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2017 [cited 2020 May 19]. 88 p. Available from: <https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/259817/9789241513555-eng.pdf?sequence=1>

15. Kruk ME, Goldmann E, Galea S. Borrowing and selling to pay for health care in low-and middle-income countries. *Health Aff.* 2009 Jul;28(4):1056–66.
16. Jamison DT, Summers LH, Alleyne G, et al. Global health 2035: a world converging within a generation. *Lancet.* 2013 Dec;382:1898–1955. Available from: <https://www.thelancet.com/commissions/global-health-2035>
17. World Health Organisation. Health in the post-2015 development framework [Internet]. International HIV/AIDS Alliance; 2014 [cited 2020 May 19]. 64 p. Available from: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/128120/9789241507530_eng.pdf;jsessionid=FC8127B14EC68192892DB8B359849D2?sequence=1
18. Tangcharoensathien V, Patcharanarumol W, Ir P, et al. Health-financing reforms in southeast Asia: challenges in achieving universal coverage. *Lancet.* 2011;377(9768):863–73.
19. Gertler P, Giovagnoli P, Martinez S. Rewarding provider performance to enable a healthy start to life: evidence from Argentina's Plan Nacer. 2014 (Policy Research Working Paper 6884).
20. Tandon A, Pambudi ES, Harimurti P, et al. Indonesia – health financing system assessment spend more, right, and better. 2016 (World Bank Group Working Paper 110298). Available from: <http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/453091479269158106/pdf/110298-REVISED-PUBLIC-HFSA-Nov17-LowRes.pdf>
21. Save The Children, NCD Alliance, One Million Community Health Workers Campaign, et al. The Global Push for Universal Health Coverage [Internet]. [Place unknown]: Save the Children; 2014 [cited 2020 May 19]. 2 p. Available from: https://www.who.int/health_financing/GlobalPushforUHC_final_11Jul14-1.pdf?ua=1
22. Bredenkamp C, Evans T, Lagrada L, et al. Emerging challenges in implementing universal health coverage in Asia. *Soc Sci Med.* 2015 Nov 1;145:243–8.
23. Embassy of the Republic of Indonesia [Internet]. Washington (DC). Facts and figures; 2017 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 7 screens]. Available from: <https://www.embassyofindonesia.org/index.php/basic-facts/>
24. Statistics Indonesia [Internet]. Indonesia; Mengulik Data Suku Di Indonesia 2020 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://www.bps.go.id/news/2015/11/18/127/mengulik-data-suku-di-indonesia.html>
25. Pisani E, Kok M. In the eye of the beholder: to make global health estimates useful, make them more socially robust. *Global Health Action.* 2017 Jan 1;10(sup1):1266180–80.
26. Aspinall E. Health care and democratization in Indonesia. *Democratization.* 2014 Jul 29;21(5):803–23.
27. Pisani E, Olivier Kok M, Nugroho K. Indonesia's road to universal health coverage: a political journey. *Health Policy Plan.* 2017 Mar 1;32(2):267–76.
28. Prastyani A. Who'll pay for Indonesia's national health insurance? [Internet]. New Mandela. 2019 Feb 28 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 13 screens]. Available from: <https://www.newmandala.org/wholl-pay-for-indonesias-national-health-insurance/>
29. Aspinall E, Chauvel R. Constructing separatist threats: security and insecurity in Indonesian Aceh and Papua. *Critical Security in the Asia-Pacific.* 2018 Jul 30. Manchester University Press.
30. National Aids Commission. Global AIDS response progress reporting: Indonesia country progress report 2014 [Internet]. Indonesia: Indonesia National AIDS Commission; 2014 [cited 2020 May 19]. 144 p. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/IDN_narrative_report_2014.pdf
31. Lowenberg P. Studies in the linguistic sciences. *Writ Lit Indones.* 2000;30(1):34–55. Available from: <https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/4818942.pdf>
32. CountryEconomy.Com. [Internet] CountryEconomy.Com. Indonesia: Literacy Rates; 2016 [cited 2020 May 19]. [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://countryeconomy.com/demography/literacy-rate/indonesia>
33. CountryEconomy.Com. [Internet] CountryEconomy.Com. Indonesia: Life Expectancy Rates at Birth; 2016 [cited 2020 May 19]. [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://countryeconomy.com/demography/life-expectancy/indonesia?year=1966>
34. Cardiovascular Division & Health Services Research Centre. Reducing the burden of cardiovascular disease in Indonesia [Internet]. The George Institute for Global Health; 2017 [cited 2020 May 19]. 42p. Available from: <https://www.georgeinstitute.org/sites/default/files/reducing-the-burden-of-cvd-in-indonesia-evidence-review.pdf>
35. Davies SG. How a populist morality movement is blocking a law against sexual violence in Indonesia: Analysis [Internet]. *The Conversation.* 2016 Sep 19 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 6 screens]. Available from: <https://theconversation.com/how-a-populist-morality-movement-is-blocking-a-law-against-sexual-violence-in-indonesia-analysis-123448>
36. BBC News. Indonesia protests over sex before marriage bill [Internet]. BBC News. 2019 Sep 24 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 5 screens]. Available from: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-49810741>
37. Blackwood E. Regulation of sexuality in Indonesian discourse: normative gender, criminal law and shifting strategies of control. *Cult Health Sex.* 2007 May 1;9(3):293–307.
38. Davies SG. Indonesian 'tolerance' under strain as anti-LGBT furor grows [Internet]. *Evening Report NZ (Asia Pacific Report).* 2016 Apr 7 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 11 screens]. Available from: <https://eveningreport.nz/>

- 2016/04/07/indonesian-tolerance-under-strain-as-anti-lgbt-furore-grows/
39. Davies SG, Hefner R. Gender and sexual plurality in Indonesia: past and present. In: Hefner R, editor. Routledge handbook of contemporary Indonesia. London: Routledge; 2018. p. 322–334.
 40. Yulius H, Davies SG. The unfulfilled promise of democracy: lesbian and gay activism in Indonesia. In T Dibley, M Ford, editors. *Activists in transition: progressive politics in democratic Indonesia*. New York: Cornell University Press; 2019. p. 153–170.
 41. The Jakarta Post: forcing your wife to have sex is rape: Komnas Perempuan [Internet]. The Jakarta Post. 2019 Jul 9; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/07/09/forcing-your-wife-to-have-sex-is-rape-komnas-perempuan.html>
 42. Platt M, Davies SG, Bennett LR. Contestations of gender, sexuality and morality in contemporary Indonesia. *Asian Stud Rev*. 2018;42(1):1–18.
 43. Pausacker H. Asia-Pacific: Indonesia's new pornography law: reform does not necessarily lead to more liberal attitudes to morality and censorship. *Altern Law J*. 2009 Jun;34(2):121–3.
 44. Pausacker H. Hot debates [Internet]. Inside Indonesia. 2008 Dec 14; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 3 screens]. Available from: <https://www.insideindonesia.org/hot-debates>
 45. Amnesty USA. Indonesia: government exploiting pornography law to target LGBTI community [Internet]. Amnesty International. 2017 May 22; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 1 screen]. Available from: <https://www.amnestyusa.org/press-releases/indonesia-government-exploiting-pornography-law-target-lgbti-community/>
 46. Interactions [Internet]. Studies sexuality, poverty and law programme: sex, work, law; Institute of Development (United Kingdom) [no date]. [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 80 screens]. Available from: <http://spl.ids.ac.uk/sexworklaw/countries>
 47. Andajani S, Lubis D, Davies SG. Raids against LGBT as fake moral agenda: a study on news media in Indonesia. *Jurnal Perempuan*. 2015 Nov 1;20(4):315–20. Available from: <http://indonesianfeministjournal.org/index.php/IFJ/article/view/19>
 48. Boellstorff T. Om toleran Om: four Indonesian reflections on digital heterosexism. *Media Cult Soc*. 2020 Jan;42(1):7–24.
 49. Gayatri S, Da Costa AB. Indonesia postpones vote on bill criminalizing sex outside marriage [Internet]. Reuters (Jakarta). 2019 Sep 20; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 8 screens]. Available from: <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-politics-rights/indonesia-postpones-vote-on-bill-criminalizing-sex-outside-marriage-idUSKBN1W50Y3>
 50. Human Rights Watch. Indonesia: vice presidential candidate has anti-rights record [Internet]. Human Rights Watch (Jakarta). 2018 Aug 10; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 6 screens]. Available from: <https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/08/10/indonesia-vice-presidential-candidate-has-anti-rights-record>
 51. Millie J. An anthropological approach to the Islamic turn in Indonesia's regional politics. *Trans Reg Natl Stud Southeast Asia*. 2018 Jul;6(2):207–26.
 52. Davies SG. Islamic identity and sexuality in Indonesia. In: Ratuva S, editor. *The Palgrave handbook of ethnicity*. Singapore: Palgrave; 2019. p. 1–14.
 53. Buehler M. *The politics of Shari'a law: Islamist activists and the state in democratizing Indonesia*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2016.
 54. The Australian. Sharia spread by stealth across Indonesia [Internet]. [cited 19 May 2020]. Available from: <https://www.theaustralian.com.au/inquirer/sharia-spread-by-stealth-across-indonesia/news-story/72d67b018ae846bbe0aaedd6b7c31499>
 55. The Australian. Available from: <https://www.theaustralian.com.au/world/public-hospital-embraces-indonesias-shift-to-sharia/news-story/5dcdcd6bab98e8b7af00dfed68c1e21>
 56. Sustainable HIV Financing in Transition (Shift). National situational assessment of HIV financing in Indonesia [Internet]. APCOM; 2018 [cited 2020 May 19]. 11p. Available from: http://shifthivfinancing.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/SHIFT-NSA-Indonesia_print_Final_web-1.pdf
 57. Misnaniarti M, Ayuningtyas D. Achieving universal coverage: lessons from the experience of other countries for national health insurance implementation in Indonesia. *Int J Adv Multidiscip Res Rev*. 2015;3(5):40–52.
 58. Spagnoletti BR, Bennett LR, Wahdi AE, et al. A qualitative study of parental knowledge and perceptions of human papillomavirus and cervical cancer prevention in rural central Java, Indonesia: understanding community readiness for prevention interventions. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev*. 2019;20(8):2429–34.
 59. International Diabetes Federation. *IDF diabetes atlas*. Belgium, 2017.
 60. IndexMundi [Internet]. Maternal mortality rate: Asia; 2019 Jan 1 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 3 screens]. Available from: <https://www.indexmundi.com/map/?v=2223&r=as&l=en>.
 61. Indonesia Ministry of Health, UN Population Fund (UNFPA). Disparity of access and quality. Review of maternal mortality in five regions in Indonesia [Internet]. Indonesia; 2012 [cited 2020 May 19]. 42p. Available from: https://indonesia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/Disparity_of_Access_Quality_Review_of_Maternal_Mortality_in_5_Regions_in_Indonesia.pdf

62. BPJS Kesehatan [Internet]. Health statistics [cited 19 May 2020]. There is only a generic website available now: <https://bpjs-kesehatan.go.id/bpjs/>
63. World Health Organisation [Internet]. WHO South-East Asia. South-East Asia; 2020 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 6 screens]. Available from: <http://www.searo.who.int/indonesia/topics/hs-uhc/en/>
64. Johar M, Pujisubekti R, Soewondo P, et al. Inequity in access to health care, supply side and social health insurance. Jakarta. (TNP2K Working Paper 1-2017). Available from: <http://www.tnp2k.go.id/downloads/access-inequity,-health-insurance-and-the-role-of-supply-factors>
65. Agustina R, Dartanto T, Sitompul R, et al. Universal health coverage in Indonesia: concept, progress, and challenges. *Lancet*. 2019 Jan 5;393(10166):75–102.
66. Avert [Internet]. United Kingdom. Prevention of mother-to-child transmission (PMTCT) of HIV. 2020 April [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 35 screens]. Available from: https://www.avert.org/professionals/hiv-programming/prevention/prevention-mother-child#footnote1_tg2kuhc
67. Databoks [Internet]. Indonesia. BPJS Kesehatan; 2018 September 18 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 3 screens]. Available from: <https://databoks.katadata.co.id/datapublish/2018/10/31/akhir-september-2018-bpjs-kesehatan-defisit-rp-795-triliun>
68. Franedy R. Perhatian! Layanan BPJS Kesehatan Kini Tak Lagi 100% Gratis [Internet]. CNBC Indonesia. 2019 Jan 18; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 4 screens]. Available from: <https://www.cnbcindonesia.com/news/20190118091437-4-51265/perhatian-layanan-bpjs-kesehatan-kini-tak-lagi-100-gratis>
69. Tani S, Damayanti I. Indonesia struggles to pay for huge universal health care program [Internet]. *Nikkei Asian Review (Japan)*. 2019 Aug 14; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 6 screens]. Available from: <https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Indonesia-struggles-to-pay-for-huge-universal-health-care-program>
70. World Health Assembly. Sustainable health financing structures and universal coverage. Sixty-fourth world health assembly 2011 May 24 WHA64.9 Agenda item 13.4 [cited 19 May 2020]. Available from: http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA64/A64_R9-en.pdf
71. World Health Organisation, Rockefeller Foundation, Health for All, et al. Universal health coverage: lessons to guide country actions on health financing [Internet]. [no date] [cited 2020 May 19]. 2 p. Available from: https://www.who.int/health_financing/UHCandHealthFinancing-final.pdf?ua=1
72. Januraga PP, Reekie J, Mulyani T, et al. The cascade of HIV care among key populations in Indonesia: a prospective cohort study. *Lancet HIV*. 2018 Oct 1;5(10):560–8.
73. Spiritia. Sejarah HIV di Indonesia (The History of HIV in Indonesia) [Internet]. Indonesia; 2019 Jun 5 [cited 2020 May 19]. 10 p. Available from: http://spiritia.or.id/cdn/files/dokumen/sejarah-hiv-dan-aids_5c457cb5086f0.pdf
74. Samuels A. Seeing AIDS in Aceh: sexual moralities and the politics of (in) visibility in post-reconstruction times. Indonesia. 2016 Apr 1;101:103–20.
75. I am Positive (Saya Positif) [Internet]. [no date] [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 1 screen]. Available from: <https://www.iampositif.org/>
76. Davies SG, Waria. In Chiang H, Arondekar A, Epprecht M, et al. editors. *Global encyclopedia of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) history*. New York: Gale; 2019. p. 1717–1720.
77. Pisani E, Girault P, Gultom M, et al. HIV, syphilis infection, and sexual practices among transgenders, male sex workers, and other men who have sex with men in Jakarta, Indonesia. *Sex Transm Infect*. 2004 Dec 1;80(6):536–40.
78. Suharni M. HIV-AIDS policy and health system in Indonesia: a document review. Yogyakarta: Center for Policy and Health Management (CHPM), Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Gadjah Mada; 2016.
79. UNAIDS. UNAIDS data 2017 [Internet]. Geneva: UNAIDS; 2017 Jul [cited 2020 May 19]. 248 p. Available from: https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2017/2017_data_book
80. Oetomo D. Interviewed by Jemma Purdey. Persecuted minorities [Internet sound recording]. *Talking Indonesia* 2019 November [cited 2020 May 19]. Available from: <https://soundcloud.com/talking-indonesia/dr-dede-oetomo-persecuted-minorities>.
81. UNAIDS [Internet]. UNAIDS. Documents 2018; 2018 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 1 screen]. Available from: <http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2018/un aids-data-2018>.
82. Siregar AY, Tromp N, Komarudin D, et al. Costs of HIV/AIDS treatment in Indonesia by time of treatment and stage of disease. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2015 Jun;15(1):440–53.
83. Badriah F, Tahangnacca M, Alkaff R, et al. Implementation of prevention of mother to child transmission of HIV program in South Jakarta. *Nat Public Health J*. 2018 May 2;12(4):159–64.
84. Hidayana IM, Tenni B. Negotiating risk: Indonesian couples navigating marital relationships, reproduction and HIV. In: Bennett LR, Davies SG, editors. *Sex and sexualities in contemporary Indonesia: Sexual politics, health, diversity and representations*. London: Routledge; 2014. p. 91–108.
85. Mahendradhata Y, Trisnantoro L, Listyadewi S, et al. The Republic of Indonesia health system review [Internet].

- Aust Health Syst Transit. 2017;7(1). [cited 2020 May 19]. p. 328. Available from: <https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/254716/9789290225164-eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y>
86. The Global Fund. Indonesia and global fund unveil new grants [Internet]. Jakarta: 2018 February 13 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://www.theglobalfund.org/en/news/2018-02-13-indonesia-and-global-fund-unveil-new-grants/>
 87. Davies SG. Turning the rising tide of anti-LGBT sentiment in Indonesia [Internet]. East Asia Forum. 2018 Feb 21: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 3 screens]. Available from: <https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2018/02/21/turning-the-rising-tide-of-anti-lgbt-sentiment-in-indonesia/>
 88. Schonhardt S. Indonesia's sexual education revolution [Internet]. The New York Times. 2013 Jan 28: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 6 screens]. Available from: <https://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/28/world/asia/28iht-educlede28.html>
 89. Yosephine L. Sex education must be taught in schools: child protection commission [Internet]. The Jakarta Post 2016 May 26; [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 4 screens]. Available from: <https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/05/26/sex-education-must-be-taught-in-schools-child-protection-commission.html>
 90. Statistics Indonesia, National Population and Family Planning Board, Ministry of Health, DHS Program. Indonesian demographic health survey: 2017 [Internet]. Jakarta: Statistics Indonesia 2018 [cited 2020 May 19]. 397 p. Available from <https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR343/FR343.pdf>
 91. Straits Times. Indonesia minister sparks anger with HIV comments [Internet]. Straits Times: Jakarta: 2015 Feb 4: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 4 screens]. Available from: <https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/indonesia-minister-sparks-anger-with-hiv-comments>
 92. INAC. National strategy and plan 2015–2019 I. (KPAN) (ed.); 2018. Available from http://siha.depkes.go.id/portal/files_upload/SRAN_2015_2019_FINAL.pdf. Unfortunately this link is no longer valid.
 93. Munro J, McIntyre L. (Not) getting political: indigenous women and preventing mother-to-child transmission of HIV in West Papua. *Cult Health Sex*. 2016 Feb 1;18(2):156–170.
 94. Lumbantoruan C, Kermod M, Giyay A, et al. Understanding women's uptake and adherence in option B+ for prevention of mother-to-child HIV transmission in Papua, Indonesia: a qualitative study. *PLoS One*. 2018;13(6):e0198329-12.
 95. World Health Organisation [Internet]. Mother-to-child transmission of HIV. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2020 [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 2 screens]. Available from: <https://www.who.int/hiv/topics/mtct/about/en/>
 96. Demartoto A, Zunariyah S, Bellarminus Soemanto R. The accessibility of HIV-infected poor women to the prevention of mother to child transmission service in Surakarta Indonesia. *Ind J Commun Health*. 2016 Oct 1;28(4):317–23.
 97. Primastika W. Without a public insurance (BPJS), the cost for delivery is so expensive (Tanpa jaminan BPJS, biaya melahirkan bisa memberatkan) [Internet]. Tirtto (Indonesia). 2018 Jul 26: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 5 screens]. Available from: <https://tirtto.id/tanpa-jaminan-bpjs-biaya-melahirkan-bisamemberatkan-cPM3>
 98. Grayman JH. Topography and scale in a community-driven maternal and child health program in Eastern Indonesia. *Med Anthropol Theory*. 2017;4(1):46–78.
 99. MoH. Report of situation analysis of HIV/AIDS in 2018. Jakarta: MoH; 2018; [cited 2020 May 19]. Originally Available from <http://www.aidsindonesia.or.id/list/77/Laporan-Menkes> but unfortunately this link is no longer working
 100. Ooms G, Kruja K. The integration of the global HIV/AIDS response into universal health coverage: desirable, perhaps possible, but far from easy. *Glob Health*. 2019 Dec 1;15(1):41.
 101. Nugroho A, Erasmus V, Coulter RW, et al. Driving factors of retention in care among HIV-positive MSM and transwomen in Indonesia: a cross-sectional study. *PLoS One*. 2018;13(1):e0191255-15.
 102. Depkes. Indonesian government report [Internet]. Available from: <http://www.depkes.go.id/article/view/16061000001/indonesia-tingkatkan-komitmen-penanggulangan-hiv-aids.html>. Unfortunately this link is no longer valid.
 103. SRIPOKU.com Ibu Rumah Tangga Mendominasi Penderita HIV/AIDS di Sumsel (Housewives dominates HIV/AIDS patients in South Sumatra) [Internet]. 2015 Dec 1 [cited 19 May 2020]. Available from: <https://palembang.tribunnews.com/2015/12/01/ibu-rumah-tangga-mendominasi-penderita-hiv-aids-di-sumsel>
 104. Alexander ST, Davies SG. Temporal orders and Y chromosome futures: of mice, monkeys, and men. *Catal Fem Theory Technosci*. 2019 Mar 22;5(1):1–18.
 105. Anugerah P. Data Kemenkes Ibu rumah tangga tertinggi HIV (MoH data: mothers and wives dominates new HIV cases) [Internet]. BBC Indonesia. 2015 Dec 1: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 3 screens]. Available from: https://www.bbc.com/indonesia/berita_indonesia/2015/12/151130_indonesia_hiv_iburumahangga
 106. Bennett LR, Davies SG. Sexual morality and the silencing of sexual health within Indonesian infertility care. In: Bennett L, Davies S, editors. *Sex and sexualities in*

- contemporary Indonesia. London: Routledge; 2014. p. 166–184.
107. Januraga PP, Mooney-Somers J, Gesesew HA, et al. The logic of condom use in female sex workers in Bali, Indonesia. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2020 Jan;17(5):1627.
108. Davies SG. Gender diversity in Indonesia: sexuality, Islam and queer selves. London: Routledge; 2011.
109. Davies SG. Surveilling sexuality in Indonesia. In: Bennett L, Davies S, editors. *Sex and sexualities in contemporary Indonesia*. London: Routledge; 2014. p. 13–33.
110. Benedict AB. *Imagined communities: reflections on the origin and spread of nationalism*. London: Verso; 1983.
111. Bachelard M. Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono's legacy: the great democratic leader who became a follower [Internet]. *The Sydney Morning Herald*. 2014 Oct 18: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 30 screens]. Available from: <https://www.smh.com.au/world/susilo-bambang-yudhoyonos-legacy-the-great-democratic-leader-who-became-a-follower-20141016-116tdc.html>
112. Andajani-Sutjahjo S, Bennett LR, Davies SG. Silent strategies: the legacy of sexual violence among Chinese Indonesians. *Intersect Gend Sex Asia Pac*. 2018 Aug 1;42. Available from: http://intersections.anu.edu.au/issue42/davies_etal.pdf
113. Starrs AM, Ezeh AC, Barker G, et al. Accelerate progress – sexual and reproductive health and rights for all: report of the Guttmacher–Lancet commission. *Lancet*. 2018 Jun 30;391(10140):2642–2692.
114. World Health Organization. Review of the national health sector response to HIV in the Republic of Indonesia [Internet]. Geneva: World Health Organisation; 2017 [cited 2020 May 19]. 175p. Available from: http://origin.searo.who.int/indonesia/publications/hiv_country_review_indonesia_eng.pdf
115. Baltussen R, Jansen MP, Mikkelsen E, et al. Priority setting for universal health coverage: we need evidence-informed deliberative processes, not just more evidence on cost-effectiveness. *Int J Health Policy Manag*. 2016 Nov;5(11):615–8.
116. Aidsfonds. Shattering the myths around universal health coverage [Internet]. AidsFonds (Netherlands). 2019 Mar 18: [cited 2020 May 19]; [about 6 screens]. Available from: <https://aidsfonds.org/news/shattering-the-myths-around-universal-health-coverage>

Résumé

En 2014, l'Indonésie a relancé sa volonté de mettre en œuvre un système universel de soins de santé en introduisant le programme national d'assurance maladie (Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional, JKN), dans le but d'élargir l'accès de tous les secteurs de la société aux soins de santé. Une question clé qui apparaît dans le climat actuel est de savoir comment l'Indonésie peut garantir l'accès des personnes aux soins du VIH ? Cette question est essentielle puisque le pays est sur le point d'adopter une loi pénalisant toutes les relations sexuelles en dehors du mariage. Si cette législation est promulguée, quiconque se présentant avec le VIH sera soupçonné automatiquement de participation à une activité criminelle (par exemple des rapports sexuels de cette personne ou de son partenaire en dehors du mariage et/ou l'usage de drogues intraveineuses). Dans ce contexte, prévenir la transmission du VIH de la mère à l'enfant devient plus difficile. En étudiant ces questions nous avançons que, à un moment de moralité populiste, l'Indonésie doit accorder une grande attention à la manière dont la couverture santé universelle peut prévenir la transmission du VIH, en particulier de la mère à l'enfant. Nous proposons trois stratégies clés que

Resumen

En el año 2014, Indonesia revitalizó su compromiso de establecer un sistema de cobertura universal de salud al introducir el Programa de Seguro Médico Nacional (*Jaminan Kesehatan Nasional*, JKN), con la finalidad de ampliar el acceso a los servicios de salud para todos los sectores de la sociedad. Una interrogante clave que surge en el clima actual es: ¿cómo puede Indonesia garantizar que las personas puedan acceder a los servicios de salud relacionados con el VIH? Esta pregunta es de importancia fundamental dado que Indonesia está a punto de aprobar una ley que penalizará todas las relaciones sexuales fuera del matrimonio. Si la ley es aprobada, toda persona que se presente con VIH será sospechada *ipso facto* de estar involucrada en actividad criminal (es decir, que ella o su pareja tiene relaciones sexuales fuera del matrimonio y/o consume drogas intravenosas). En este entorno, resulta más difícil prevenir la transmisión materno-infantil del VIH. Al explorar estos temas, argumentamos que, en tiempos de moralidad populista, Indonesia debe prestar atención significativa a cómo la cobertura universal de salud puede prevenir la transmisión del VIH, en particular de madre a

l'Indonésie pourrait mettre en œuvre à cette fin : retirer la prestation des soins de santé d'un cadre moral ; désidéaler la catégorie de la femme ; et repositionner la honte et la stigmatisation qui entourent le VIH.

hijo. Ofrecemos tres estrategias clave al respecto a ser aplicadas por Indonesia: eliminar la prestación de servicios de salud del marco moral; desidealizar la categoría de mujer; y reposicionar la humillación y el estigma en torno al VIH.